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INVESTOR IN PEOPLE





Tammy Riordan 
Housing Strategy and Policy Officer 
London Borough of Lambeth
Hambrook House, 

Porden Road, 

London 

SW2 5RW
01 June 2012

Dear Ms Riordan,
I am writing to you in response to your Draft Housing Strategy 2012-16 Consultation, on behalf of 4Children. 4Children is the national charity all about children and families. We have spearheaded a joined-up, integrated approach to children’s services and work with a wide range of partners around the country to ensure children and families have access to the services and support they need in their communities. We run Sure Start Children’s Centres as well as family and youth services across Britain. 

We develop, influence and shape national policy on all aspects of the lives of children, young people and families.  As the Government’s strategic partner for early years and childcare we have a crucial role in co-producing policy with the Department for Education and representing the sector’s views and experiences.  Our national campaigns, like Give Me Strength, are intended to influence policy and practice and put the needs of children and families on the political and policy agenda.

We are broadly supportive of the measures proposed in your strategy, and welcome Lambeth’s intentions to increase the provision of affordable housing and improve social cohesion across the borough. In the main, Lambeth’s strategy outlines a clear vision to address the increasing housing shortage through the renovation of empty homes and the construction of new properties with easy access to important community facilities.

Home is supposed to be a place of comfort and security, yet poor quality housing causes unnecessary misery for families at a time when they are already struggling under the burden of the recession. We know that overcrowding in particular can have a detrimental effect on the mental and physical health of children and parents and this plays a major role in the breakdown of family relationships. 
While we welcome Lambeth Council’s commitment to ensure 100% decency in housing association and registered provider homes, it is a concern that only 50% of Lambeth Council homes currently reach the Government’s Decent Homes Standard. We set out in our recent London Mayoral Manifesto, attached, that ‘rogue’ landlords are contributing to problems of overcrowding, and poor quality housing, across London. We hope that Lambeth Council will follow through on its commitment to take action on this important issue and ensure that support is offered to families before they reach crisis point. 
While improvements to the quality of permanent accommodation are rightly a priority, we also urge Lambeth to consider the vulnerability of families placed in temporary accommodation. Recent research by Shelter found that children in such placements are adversely affected in education, missing an average of 55 school days per year. We also encourage Lambeth to ensure that, where possible, vulnerable families in temporary accommodation are not put in out-of-borough placements so that they can retain close contact with any existing support networks they may have. Not only can distance from family and friends be traumatic, but frequent relocation can cause issues in registering with local GPs, children’s centres and other services, and in accessing the necessary support for families in these circumstances to prosper. 
It is imperative that at-risk families – especially those who are homeless or faced with the prospect of homelessness – are made aware of local mental health services and given fast-track access to support. Although the strategy document indicates that Lambeth intends to tackle the housing issues faced by the most vulnerable groups, specifically those with mental health issues, drug addiction or learning difficulties, there is little evidence of a well-coordinated, long-term and family-focused strategy in place to achieve this. When taking this strategy forward, building such a network would, we believe, deliver significant results in the long run. 
Additional investment in, and prioritisation of, Lambeth’s Family Information Service would be a solid way to make progress towards such an outcome. A well funded service accessible to all families facing housing difficulties, and well placed to offer appropriate advise on the available options would be an excellent resource for families in Lambeth. Ensuring that families know what services are available to them, and what support they can access, would help some families to avoid homelessness across the borough, and provide them with the necessary support to secure improvements to sub-standard accommodation. We suggest that the Family Information Service should be bolstered at the earliest opportunity.
We also strongly advise that families torn apart by domestic violence are included within the category of vulnerable groups and that appropriate, good quality accommodation is provided for those at risk or who have been made homeless because of it. 

Lambeth’s commitment to developing new homes with good transport access to local amenities is also welcome. As a priority, transport should allow parents easy access to Sure Start Centres and other childcare facilities. Parents struggling under the burden of both fuel costs and inflexible working hours would welcome the convenience of such provision. Moreover, strong transport links to these services will ensure that support is readily available to parents when they need it on a variety of issues – from health to employment.
Overall it is encouraging to see that Lambeth Council has set out a clear housing strategy which considers the needs of the local community and makes provisions for their wellbeing. We also note the positive steps taken in the Lambeth Child Poverty strategy to deal with housing and child poverty as linked issues. It is clear that housing is central to the wellbeing of families across London, particularly those below or near the poverty line. 4Children would welcome any further efforts that can be made to ensure collaboration between housing and child poverty teams within Lambeth Council, as it makes little sense to address such intimately linked issues separately.   
If you would like to discuss these issues further, please do not hesitate to get in touch. 

Yours sincerely,
(by email)
Mark Bennett,

Director of Public Affairs, 4Children
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